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ACCOMMODATION REVIEW COMMITTEE 
NORTH SIDE 

PUBLIC MEETING 
Hammarskjold High School, 80 South Clarkson Street 

Wednesday, June 8, 2016    6:30 pm – 9:00 pm 
 
 
Chair: Colleen Kappel, Superintendent of Education    
Moderator: Sheelagh Hendrick 
    
Resource Staff:  David Wright, Superintendent of Business 

Dave Covello, Manager of IT and Corporate Planning 
Heather Harris, Capital Planning Officer 
Bruce Nugent, Communications Officer 

 
Committee Members: Charles Bishop, Denis Bourdages, Marina Brescia, Kim Code, Serena Essex, Paul Fayrick, Kristine 

Hilden, Casey Hudyma, Allison Jones, Judy Korppi, Alex Kraft-Wilson, Shanlee Linton, Lee Ann Luby, 
Gerry Martin, Board Chair Deborah Massaro, Wayne McElhone, Anne Marie McMahon-Dupuis, Elaine 
Oades, Charlene Padovese, Michelle Probizanski, Susan Reppard, Liz Tod, Vince Tropea, Dawna 
Watts 

 
Regrets: Russell Aegard, Angela Hill, Paula Happanen, Suzanne Tardiff  
 

AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
Welcome & 

Introductions 
 

At 6:30 p.m. Colleen Kappel, Superintendent of Education, and Chair of the 
North Side Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) welcomed everyone to 
the meeting. 
 
The Chair addressed housekeeping items including location of washrooms and 
emergency exits.  
 
The Chair indicated that minutes will be taken of the meeting and posted on the 
Board website. The Chair advised that the meeting would be voice recorded to 
ensure the accuracy of the minutes.  
 
The Chair requested that attendees refrain from taking photos or recording the 
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AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
meeting to ensure the privacy of those in attendance. 
 The Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) is comprised of 
parents/guardians, staff and members of other Board committees. All members 
on the ARC introduced themselves. 
 
Resource staff introduced themselves.  
 
The Chair introduced Sheelagh Hendrick, Moderator of the Meeting. Sheelagh 
welcomed everyone to the meeting and shared the purpose of the meeting and 
additional housekeeping items including the process for public questions and 
comments and the time limit of 2 minutes per question/comment with a warning 
provided with 30 seconds remaining.   
 

North Side 
Accommodation 
Review Overview 

The Chair provided an overview of the accommodation review: 
• Administration presented the initial staff report to Trustees, which presented 

several options to manage excess space in the schools and to respond to 
the changes in the government funding model. 

• Trustees voted to establish an Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) to 
study the proposed options for CD Howe, St. James, Vance Chapman, 
Hammarskjold High School and Superior CVI.  

 

 

North Side Renewal 
Proposed 

Accommodation 
Options 

The Chair provided an overview of the options contained in the School Renewal 
Plan Report No. 029-16: 
Option 1  
• Close Hammarskjold High School. Construct an addition onto Superior 

Collegiate and Vocational Institute to accommodate all secondary students 
on the north side of the city.  

• Close C.D. Howe and St. James. Construct an addition onto Vance 
Chapman to receive students from C.D. Howe and St. James.  

Option 2  
• Close Superior Collegiate and Vocational Institute. Accommodate all 

secondary students on the north side of the city at a renovated and updated 
Hammarskjold High School.  

• Close C.D. Howe, St. James and Vance Chapman Public Schools. 
Renovate Superior to create a new elementary school that will 
accommodate students from the three closed sites. 
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AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
Accommodation 

Review Committee 
The Chair provided an overview of the Accommodation Review Committee 
(ARC): 
• Membership of the ARC includes parents and staff, secondary students, 

members of school board advisory committees, and one Trustee who acts 
as an ad hoc member. 

• An orientation session for the ARC and two working meetings have been 
held to date. 

• The Accommodation Review Committee (ARC) serves as a conduit for the 
school community to communicate with Trustees throughout the public 
consultation period. 

 

 

First ARC Public 
Meeting and ARC  
Working Meetings 

 

The Chair provided information on the ARC meetings to date: 
• The first public meeting for the north side ARC was held on April 11th at 

Superior CVI. 
• Parents/guardians and members of the public raised questions and provided 

feedback about the recommended accommodation options. 
• Information gathered at the public meetings will be submitted to Trustees as 

part of the final staff report. 
• The ARC held a working meeting following the first public meeting. 
• Committee members considered the input and questions they have received 

and determined a number of themes from the information that was 
presented. 

• At the most recent working meeting, school community representatives, as 
well as representatives from SEAC and AEAC presented feedback gathered 
from their stakeholders about the options presented in the initial staff report. 

 

 

Gathering Additional 
Feedback and 

Ongoing 
Communication 

The Chair provided information on additional feedback to the process: 
• Affected Municipalities, First Nations, and other community partners were 

invited to a meeting with administration to provide feedback on the options 
presented in the initial staff report. 

• Parents and guardians of students with special needs were invited to a 
meeting with administration and staff from the special education department 
to provide feedback and ask questions specifically related to special 
education, transitions, and the renewal plan. 

 
Bruce Nugent, Communications Officer provided information on ongoing 
communication: 
• The renewal section of the Board website is being updated regularly as are 

Facebook and Twitter. 
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AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
• FAQs are regularly updated on the Board website. 
• Staff respond to questions and comments that are sent to 

renewal@lakeheadschools.ca 
• Stakeholders were surveyed for input about information presented at the 

first public meeting. There were 1016 respondents to the survey. 
• Student ARC representatives created a survey for students in Grades 7-12. 

There were 2316 respondents to the survey. 
 

Next Steps 
Final Staff Report 

June 23, 2016 

The Chair reviewed next steps: 
• This is the final ARC public meeting for the north side. 
• There will be one final ARC working meeting on June 16th. 
• The Final Staff Report will be presented to Trustees on June 23, 2016. 
• Delegations to the Board will occur during the week of September 12th. 
• The Final Staff Report will be presented again to Trustees on October 4th 

when they will make the final decision. 
• The final staff report presented to Trustees at the Special Board Meeting on 

June 23rd will contain:  
• One final recommendation for pupil accommodation on the south side of 

the city. 
• One final recommendation for pupil accommodation on the north side of 

the city. 
• A "Community Consultation" section which will contain the information 

collected by the Accommodation Review Committee. 
 

 

Delegations to the 
Board of Trustees 

 

The Chair provided information on upcoming delegations to the Lakehead 
District School Board Trustees: 
• Delegations will be scheduled during the week of September 12th. 
• Delegations will provide an opportunity for stakeholder groups to provide 

feedback to Trustees about the recommendations that are contained in the 
final staff report that is presented in June. 

• Further information regarding delegations will be posted on the Board 
website once delegation parameters are finalized. 
 

 

mailto:renewal@lakeheadschools.ca
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AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
Final Staff Report  
October 4, 2016 

The Chair shared information on what is contained in the Final Staff Report that 
will be presented to Trustees on October 4, 2016: 
• The final staff report in October will contain the same recommendations as 

the report that is presented in June. 
• Included in the community consultation section will be the feedback received 

by Trustees at the September delegations. 
• Trustees will make the final pupil accommodation decision at the October 4, 

2016 Special Board Meeting. 
 

 

Business Case  
Submissions 

 

David Wright, Superintendent of Business provided information on submitting 
business cases for the additions/renovations: 
• Once a decision has been made by Trustees, administration will submit 

business cases to the Ministry of Education to request funding for the 
proposed projects.  

• The business case that was submitted for the Hyde Park / Kingsway Park 
consolidation was supported by the Ministry and granted $6 million in 
funding. 

 

 

Potential Construction 
 &  

Renovations  
Option 1 

David Wright, Superintendent of Business shared information on the renovations 
should Option 1 be selected by Trustees: 
 
Superior CVI Renovations: 
• a 3-storey addition at the back of the building  
• Additional parking 
New classroom space would include: 
• 3 inter-connected special needs classrooms with a sensory room, kitchen, 

washroom and dedicated entrance 
• additional music and practice room 
• additional exercise room 
• cosmetology classroom 
• Hearing Unit classroom 

 
Vance Chapman Renovations: 
• 8 classrooms 
• 2 Kindergarten Classrooms 
• Auxiliary gymnasium 
• Elevator 
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AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
Potential Construction 

&  
Renovations 

Option 2 

David Wright, Superintendent of Business shared information on the renovations 
should Option 2 be selected by Trustees: 
 
Hammarskjold Renovations: 
• classroom renovations 
• the addition of a cafetorium including drama classroom 
• interior painting 
• ceiling tile and lighting replacement and upgrades 
• exterior façade and vestibule improvements at the main and south 

entrances 
• renovations to the main office, staff room and student services 
• repurposing the existing cafeteria to accommodate communication 

technology and media programs. 
 
Superior Renovations (Elementary): 
• 3 inter-connected special needs classrooms with a sensory room, 

washroom, kitchen and dedicated entrance 
• 4 Kindergarten Classrooms including outdoor play area 
• Child care space including outdoor play area and dedicated entrance 
• Reclaiming part of the parking lot to expand the playground and greenspace 
• Relocating the library and renovating existing library space 
 

 

Cost Comparison 
Between Options 

David Wright, Superintendent of Business shared cost comparisons: 
 
Option 1 
• Estimated Construction Costs: 

o Superior: $5.9 million 
o Vance Chapman: $4.3 million 

Estimated Total Construction Cost: $10.2 million 
 

Option 2 
• Estimated Renovation Costs: 

o Hammarskjold: $3.9 million 
o Superior: $2.1 million 

 Estimated Total Renovation Cost: $6 million 
 

 



7 
 

AGENDA ITEM DISCUSSION ACTION 
Five Year Renewal 
Needs Comparison 

David Wright, Superintendent of Business, shared five year renewal needs 
comparisons: 
Option 1 
• Estimated Renewal Costs: 

o Superior: $595,000 
o Vance Chapman: $955,000 

 
Estimated Total Cost: $1.55 million 
 
Option 2 
• Estimated Renewal Costs: 

o Hammarskjold: $2.66 million 
o Superior: $595,000 

 
Estimated Total Cost:$3.25 million 
 

 

Transition Process Heather Harris, Capital Planning Officer, shared information on transitions once 
a decision has been made by Trustees: 
• The mandate of the Transition Committee will be to organize an action plan 

for the smooth transition for all concerned.  
• The Transition Committee will ensure the impacted school communities are 

informed of the integration process.  
 

 

Child Care Update Dave Covello, Manager of Information Technology and Corporate Planning 
provided an update on the status of child care for the renewal plan: 
• Locations of child cares will be finalized once the final accommodation 

decisions are made by Trustees in October.  
• Administration will continue to work closely with the child care operators and 

the Thunder Bay DSSAB to determine how to best meet the child care 
needs of families. 
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Questions and 

Comments 
Colleen Kappel, Superintendent of Education and Chair of the meeting, 
introduced Sheelagh Hendrick, Moderator of the meeting, who provided the 
process for questions and comments by the public: 
• the limit of 2 minutes per question/comment, a warning provided at 30 

seconds remaining; 
• participants to line up at the microphone and provide their name; one line for 

secondary questions, one for elementary questions; 
• participants to write a question on the comment cards provided indicating 

the name of the person asking the question and the question/comment will 
be read aloud by the Moderator;  

• participants to write a question/comment on the comment card provided and 
leave for response on the FAQ section on the website; and/or 

• send comments/questions to renewal@lakeheadschools.ca 
 

 

 
 

Name Comment/Question 
Cindy Bonthron Cindy Bonthron, speaking as a taxpayer shared her comments about Superior CVI: 

• Superior was built as a secondary school for the 21st century. It was necessary and done at 
a cost of $32 million and now the school is at risk of becoming an elementary school and will 
take an additional year and another $3.5 million of taxpayers’ money to convert it to an 
elementary school for 400 students in between two busy streets, with no playground at a 
total cost of $35 million, the most expensive elementary school ever built. Woodcrest cost 
$11 million to build. There is an enormous difference in the learning needs and curriculum 
between K-8 and secondary. Cindy requested to please not let tax dollars be wasted.  
 

Mike Judge Mike Judge, President of Lakehead Elementary Teachers of Ontario shared comments: 
• At the first public meeting Mike Judge shared results of the vote among executive 

members. Option 2 received unanimous support. The vote was taken by the duly elected 
members of the executive, who have been entirely reelected at the most recent AGM.  

• Mike Judge wanted to provide a further sample so went to the school stewards elected at 
each site, at the most recent meeting, a recorded vote was taken in support of Option 1 or 
Option 2. The school stewards in attendance voted 100 percent in favour of Option 2, with 
one abstention.  

• Mike Judge then went back to the executive for another vote, 100 percent were in support 
of Option 2.  

• Mike Judge wanted to provide some guidance for this difficult process. Owen Sound has 
recently gone through a similar process, repurposing a new high school into an elementary 
school or moving into an older high school. Owen Sound repurposed the new secondary 

mailto:renewal@lakeheadschools.ca
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Name Comment/Question 
school into an elementary school and moved the secondary students into the older high 
school.  

Wayne Bilborough Wayne Bilborough, a retired teacher from Hammarskjold provided his comments on the future 
of Hammarskjold High School which are appended to the minutes as Appendix A.  
  

Amy Digby Amy Digby shared her comments on the merits of Superior as an elementary school: 
• Being a student at Ecole Gron Morgan prepared Amy for the size of high school because it 

once was a high school. Elementary school students are at their school for 10 years, high 
schools students are there for 4 years. There should be more focus on elementary students 
because they are there for a decade.  

• Option 2, provides updated technology for elementary students and all the strengths based 
technology. The size of the school provides students to be prepared for high school.  

• The three elementary schools can amalgamate to a neutral site and everyone will be on the 
same playing field.  

• With Option 1 the Board will have to do additions on Superior and Vance Chapman. With 
Option 2 there are no additions needed, just cosmetic renovations. 
 

Cheryl Silen Cheryl Silen provided her comments on renewal options: 
• Renewal options are complicated: Option 1 vs Option 2. It appears to be, but it is not a 

choice between two high schools.  
• The choice is about maintaining Vance Chapman or Hammarskjold, two older buildings. 
• It is about using nine acres daily or using a small portion of 17 acres that are available.  
• It is about choosing between two additions to accommodate 30% more students or 

renovating two buildings to change the use of one entirely and update the other while 
working around asbestos and infrastructure that was never designed for a modern age.  

• It is about spending one or three million of our Board’s money in facility renewal needs. 
• Option1 for the Board’s budget is less expensive.  
• Option1 makes the real business case, when spending provincial money again. 

 
Cindy Bonthron Q: Cindy Bonthron inquired if administration ever thought of making Hammarskjold the super 

elementary school? There is lots of property, lots of room for buses, shop classes could be 
updated, the layout is much better for elementary.  

 
A: Heather Harris responded that administration considered a number of options. 

Hammarskjold was not considered a viable option as an elementary school as it is too big 
and it is also in close proximity to two viable elementary schools: Algonquin and Ecole 
Gron Morgan.  
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Name Comment/Question 
Katie Silen Katie Silen shared her concerns about having Superior as an elementary school. It is 

dangerous on a busy road. It would be scary moving to a big school like Superior. There is no 
room to play at Superior and not a single tree or a playground.  

Reegan Bushby Reegan Bushby shared her comments on Hammarskjold as the preferred high school: 
• Reegan shared that she was in Grade 8 when Superior was built, but chose Hammarskjold 

because of its long history of athletics and academics.  
• Reegan felt confident going to an old high school. History, reputation and achievements are 

all the attributes of what makes a school. New walls and windows don’t make a school. For 
most students, clubs and athletics make a school the place to go to.  

• Reegan suggested that when students take pride in their school, they will strive to do their 
very best when it comes to their education. 

• Reegan shared that being a Viking helped her to meet and succeed all of her education 
goals.  

• Reegan is in favour of Superior as the elementary school and Hammarskjold being the 
renovated updated high school on the northside. This would be a win win for all students. 
 

Chris Swerhun The Moderator read aloud a question from Chris Swerhun: 
 
Q: Considering the over 9 acres currently available to elementary students at Vance 

Chapman, CD Howe and St James; how do you plan to cram the students on the just over 
2 acres of land at Superior?  

 
A: David Wright, Superintendent of Business clarified that the property at Vance Chapman is 

approximately 9.3 acres and the property at Superior is just 6.7 acres, not 2 acres. 
 

Robin Swiderski Robin Swiderski, a current student at Hammarskjold, provided comments on why she chose 
Hammarskjold for high school: 
• Sense of community. 
• Academic passion is supported.  
• Football, volleyball, soccer or student council. 
• Robin doesn’t have to worry that the school won’t be able to field a team. 
• Team work, cooperation and leadership and quality. 
• Robin chose Hammarskjold because of what it can offer her today, tomorrow and hopefully 

for years to come. 
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Name Comment/Question 
Mike Judge  

Q: Mike Judge, LETO President inquired, given that the Board has moved to pilot learning 
academies at its elementary schools, has the Board discussed a learning academy at a 
repurposed Superior elementary school? As a marketable option to parents? 

 
A: Heather Harris advised that administration has discussed that should Superior become an 

elementary school, that the facility would create great opportunities for Grade 7 and 8’s. 
 

 Aiden Code Aiden Code, a Grade 12 student at Hammarskjold inquired: 
 
Q: If any of the 8 Trustees elected were present at the meeting this evening? 
 
A: The Chair responded that there is one Trustee on each of the ARCs and the Trustee on the 

north side ARC is present this evening. All information that is collected is provided to 
Trustees in the final staff report.  

 
A: The Moderator also responded that the Chair of the Board was in attendance at this public 

meeting. 
 

Kathleen Jones Kathleen Jones, a parent of a student at Hammarskjold had a comment on elementary schools: 
• Kathleen believes that the decisions made to build Superior were made using the best 

knowledge available at the time. Kathleen urges the committee to look to the future capital 
and operating costs and make the decision with the best knowledge that is available at this 
time.  

Dimitri 
Demetrakopoulos 

Dimitri Demetrakopoulos shared his comments on crowd flow calculations at Superior and 
Hammarskjold. The document is appended to the minutes as Appendix B. 
 

Gwenyth Foley Gwen Foley, a parent of three students at CD Howe shared her comments: 
• Gwen has the privilege of being on the border of Algonquin or Ecole Gron Morgan. 
• Gwen is against Vance Chapman as the chosen school as her kids would have a long bus 

ride. Superior is more centralized.  
Q: Gwen inquired if Vance Chapman is chosen as the elementary school will the school zones 

be adjusted? 
 
A: David Wright responded that administration initially decided that no, they would not look at 

rezoning. Administration did look at rezoning zones, but outside of the process. The three 
school zones affected: CD Howe, St James and Vance Chapman would be zoned for Vance 
Chapman. However, that decision is not final, but when we began this process, the zones 
would not change. 
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Name Comment/Question 
Gwen commented that under the assumption zones would not change, and Vance Chapman 
becomes the elementary school, Gwen would switch Boards. Gwen indicated that she has a 
catholic school 2 blocks from her home and, two other public schools 2 blocks the other way. 
Gwen indicated her kids won’t go to Vance Chapman.  
 

Brian McCloud The Moderator read aloud a question from Brian McCloud, a Hammarskjold Staff from 64-95: 
 
Q: If the system stays the same what is the total number of dollars that the Board spends? 

Same question for Option 1 and Option 2.  
 
 Program – for each of the options is there a similar program available to students if the 

programs are similar then the most economical program might be the answer.  
 
 Comment- Three small schools present a better environment than one large school. This is 

very true in the athletic team sports.  
 
A: David Wright responded that currently, the underutilized space in the two secondary schools 

costs the Board one million dollars a year. The underutilized space at the three elementary 
schools costs the Board just over $500,000, so $1.5 million/year to keep things status quo. 
This is just the operating costs in excess of revenue. 

 
A: Heather Harris responded that beyond monetary costs, what the Board is really looking at is 

programming. If the Board keeps empty schools open the Board is not able to offer the 
breadth of programming that the students require and deserve to make them successful. 

Marilyn Ailey Marilyn Ailey, a teacher and Athletic Director at Superior CVI, shared that she has taken a great 
deal of time to reflect if she would speak at the meeting and decided with the current renewal 
process, to convey a message of respect and continue to dream great possibilities. 
• Marilyn clarified that she did not sign the SSSAA report. It was not a unanimous report. 

Marilyn reiterated an email sent to the Activities Director on March 8 that the report does not 
highlight what both secondary schools offer in terms of athletics. Marilyn stated that we 
should acknowledge strengths, and that one school’s strength may be the other school’s 
weakness. Marilyn ultimately wants what is best for students in the long term. Choosing one 
school over the other is creating more conflict between staff, students and parents. Superior 
is a great school and an unbelievable building. No matter what decision is made, it will be 
filled with both sadness and joy and Marilyn’s hope is that we can move forward together. 
Marilyn suggested we have faith in the renewal process and trust the ARC to look at all the 
data, public input, parent and student concerns. 
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Todd Plant Todd Plant shared his comments that the process should be about what is best for students: 

• According to Todd, Superior for the high school and Vance Chapman for the elementary 
school makes the most sense to him. Option 2 would be for less than 500 elementary 
students in 2018. If you look at the age of the school and the FCI percentage, they don’t 
add up. Churchill was built in 1961 and will be torn down. Hammarskjold was built in 1962 
was given a factor of 27%.  CD Howe was built in 1958, 67% and will be closed. Superior 
was given a factor of 42%. The numbers don’t add up.  

Q: If Hammarskjold is in such great shape why is the Board spending $3.2 million over the 
next five years to fix Hammarskjold and only $595,000 on Superior? 

A: David Wright responded that he didn’t recall saying that Hammarskjold was in such great 
shape and clarified that the number is point 42 (.42), not 42%, which is the Facility 
Condition Index (FCI) at Superior. The discrepancy is out of Board hands. The Ministry 
contracted a company to determine the FCI’s of all of the Board’s schools. The numbers 
are put in the school information profiles. FCI is an indication of the overall condition of the 
building. Some buildings last better than others. The Board has also invested differently in 
some buildings. 

Holly Molnar Q: Holly Molnar, a member of Superior School Council inquired about Ms. Harris’ statement 
that there is no plan of what the schools will look like. How can administration have 
estimates so specific if they have no idea what the schools will look like? 

 
A: Heather Harris clarified that she was speaking about the transition plan and that the Board 

does not have a finalized transition plan as the Board requires input from the school 
community.  

 
Q: Holly Molnar inquired is there any plan what these schools will look like?  The information is 

very vague. How can estimates be so specific? How can we be so sure, if the Board 
doesn’t have a plan as to what it’s going to look like? What if the Board starts renovating  
Hammarskjold and asbestos and mold are found? 

 
A: David Wright responded that administration has been working with cost consultants over 

the past few months and have a good idea of what renovations would look like. Whether it 
be either option. 

 
Q: Holly Molnar inquired how the state of the art stuff can be transferred to Hammarskjold so 

easily? 
 
A: David Wright responded that administration is under no illusions that it would be so easy 

but it is possible. 
 
The Moderator interjected and indicated that this was not a debate and if Holly had further 
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questions they could be left for response. 
  

Caleb Perzan Caleb Perzan, a Grade 9 Hammarskjold Student, who this year transferred from Westgate CVI, 
shared his comments: 
• Caleb agrees with SSSAA’s support of Hammarskjold as the north side secondary school 

and Westgate as the south side secondary school as they are mirrors of each other and 
both schools have: full size football/soccer fields and practice fields, 400 metre tracks, 
dedicated wrestling and multi-purpose rooms, full size self-contained weight rooms and 
dedicated football change rooms and multiple change rooms. At Westgate and 
Hammarskjold there is enough room to hold senior and junior practices at the same time. 
Neither school has had an issue with obtaining qualified coaches. Next year the catholic 
school board will install artificial turf at St. Ignatious and St. Pat’s and they are also 
resurfacing their 400 metre tracks. If the Board loses Hammarskjold, students will be on an 
uneven playing field with athletes at the catholic board, and won’t even be on the same 
playing field as Westgate students. Caleb is asking for himself and future students’, give 
them the same chance, the only school that can offer the facilities is Hammarskjold. 
 

Kathleen Delaney Kathleen Delaney shared her comments on choosing Option 2, Hammarskjold as the 
secondary school: 
• Kathleen indicated that Superior was built on an elementary school lot. Hammarskjold is 

big and beautiful. Hammarskjold has a full size football field, full size track, soccer field, 
long jump pit, tennis courts (city run), skating rink, and parking. 

• If Superior were to close tomorrow the accommodation of students could occur immediately 
and renovations could be done over time. If reversed, Superior could not accommodate 
Hammarskjold students right away, an extension would need to be built.  

• Woodcrest is the catchment area for Hammarskjold, and that area of the city is expanding 
rapidly. Kathleen doesn’t see a lot of growth in the Superior zone.  

• Kathleen mentioned the size of the Hammarskjold parking lot. Superior doesn’t have a lot 
of room for parking and all of the side streets will be congested. Kathleen suggested the 
neighbourhood would be in an uproar.  

• Kathleen fears that the catholic school board will keep its eye open for Hammarskjold if it 
closes. 

Connor Silen Connor Silen shared his comments on Vance Chapman as the elementary school: 
• It’s been 10 years, since the last change of high schools.  
• Why not keep Superior open and build on the top?  
• Vance Chapman has a lot of room and there is a lot of stuff going on over there. If Vance 

Chapman closes people will have to move or go to a different school. If Vance Chapman 
stays open a lot of people will stay there and it will be better because the Board won’t have 
to move any equipment.  
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Christine Christianson Christine Christianson provided a comment: 

• Superior was once an elementary school, Balsam Street. If Superior would turn into an 
elementary school the Board could put in a playground. It has the parking for an elementary 
school. It’s meant for an elementary school. 
 

Cheryl Silen  Cheryl Silen shared her comments/clarification on greenhouse gas emissions: 
Q: According to the report in 2013, Vance’s emissions as a percentage were three points less 

than Hammarskjold and it’s already been said that Superior has half of the footprint. How 
does Option 1 have lower emissions then if you go with Option 2? I didn’t see anywhere in 
the plan, green upgrades. Cheryl doesn’t understand how the Board can green upgrade 
Hammarskjold and cut the emissions as it runs on natural gas. Cheryl indicated it is a 
Board mandate to cut emissions. 

 
A: David Wright responded that the presentation indicated Option 1 would reduce more 

greenhouse gases than Option 2. The slide was shown again for clarification. 
Dimitri 
Demetrakopoulos 

Dimitri Demetrakopoulos spoke about why Hammarskjold is the greener option and Dimitri’s 
comments are appended to the minutes as Appendix C.  
 
Dimitri Demetrakopoulos also spoke about why Hammarskjold is the fiscally responsible option 
and Dimitri’s comments are appended to the minutes as Appendix D.  

Gwen Foley Q: Gwen Foley inquired if students (elementary students) have been asked their opinions and 
if so, has that been considered? 

 
A: Bruce Nugent responded that a student survey was created by the four student 

representatives on the ARCs. There were 2316 responses. Grades 7 & 8 students were 
involved as well.  

Amy Digby Amy Digby shared her comments on why Hammarskjold should be the option for the secondary 
school: 
• Hammarskjold is move in ready. With Option 1 both schools need to be renovated.  
• One school move in ready is a better process.  
• Hammarskjold was built to hold 1400 students.  
• Amy indicated the comment was that Superior would need to be renovated to adjust 

programs, such as the Music Department. Hammarskjold has a music room, guitar room 
and annex. Superior would need to be renovated to accommodate all the classes.  

• Amy’s final statement was that Superior is a very expensive school. Superior will be 
renovated, no matter whether it remains as a secondary school or becomes an elementary 
school, Superior will be an expensive school. 

Sarah McKinnon Sarah McKinnon, a Superior and CD Howe parent expressed her concerns about closing three 
schools into Vance Chapman. Sarah indicated that she is concerned about Vance Chapman 
because of the distance. Sarah’s home is close to a catholic school and her child would 
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Name Comment/Question 
probably end up switching school boards.  
 
Q: Sarah inquired has the question been asked to elementary parents, should Option 1 be 

chosen, which Board would you choose? 
 
A: The Chair responded that each school is represented on the ARC. At the last ARC working 

meeting, each school provided feedback from their school communities that involved 
consultation with students, staff and parents and that feedback was included in the school’s 
presentation. 

Joanne Waddington 
 

Joanne Waddington, a mother a of Superior student shared her comments: 
• In 2007 the provincial government invested more than $26 million in Superior because a 

new high school was necessary. 
• Superior was opened 6-7 years ago with a total price tag of approximately $32 million. 

Woodcrest was opened at the same time with a cost of $11 million. Joanne indicated 
obviously a substantial difference in the curriculum and instruction between elementary and 
secondary levels.  

• Joanne wonders how the Board could even consider taking the school away from the older 
kids. 

• Joanne feels these are the crucial years for social and emotional development and the 
toughest academic years. Joanne feels it would be detrimental to the secondary students in 
Thunder Bay to waste Superior – a quality school and a waste of taxpayers’ money. 
Secondary students in Thunder Bay deserve the best.  

• Joanne shared information that Superior is toured by educators regularly when they are 
looking at designing a school.  

• Joanne shared that the school efficiently uses the space in the school and an example 
provided was the cafetorium.  

• Joanne wondered if the international student facilitators that recently toured the school are 
aware that the school is at risk of becoming an elementary school?  

 
As the two minute time limit was up, the Moderator interjected and welcomed Joanne to leave 
her comments. 
 

Kari Peltonen Kari Peltonen, a Grade 9 student at Superior CVI shared his comments: 
• On the number of students and acres of land at Vance Chapman (278 – 9 acres), St. 

James (156 - 2 acres), and CD Howe (129 – 5 acres) and wondered how the Board would 
place 563 kids on a two acre field if Superior became the elementary school. Kari indicated 
that Superior students don’t need a large parcel of land/field as they use the field for 
football practice and gym class. Elementary students use outdoor space for recess twice a 
day, every single day.  

• Superior doesn’t offer elementary students the space they need for recess and playing 
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outside.  

• Because Vance Chapman has 9 acres, Kari’s opinion is that Option 1 is the only option. 
 

Katherine Swerhun Katherine Swerhun a mother of students at Superior in Grade 12 and 9 shared her comments: 
• Katherine is shocked the Board would even considering tearing apart Superior to become 

an elementary school. Superior was built as a high school of the future for all north ward 
secondary students so that students could learn in a top notch facility that’s nowhere to be 
found in northern Ontario. The Board was thinking ahead at the time. In 2008, Randy 
Haber said “the new high school was built using the most extensive design process 
available in the province” (from a Chronicle Journal article in March 2008). Katherine 
indicated that many educators tour Superior CVI to better plan their own modern high 
school. Katherine indicated that the school can accommodate 1000 students and that there 
is already a third floor and an elevator that goes to the third floor. 

• Katherine is truly shocked the Board would consider tearing apart such a beautiful school 
to revamp it into an elementary school for only 400 students. Katherine feels that is a 
shocking waste of money.  

Q: Katherine inquired what will happen to the equipment that cannot be moved out of the 
school that is far too dangerous for elementary students? Will the equipment be 
successfully transferred to Hammarskjold with no interruption to classes? 

 
A: David Wright responded that it is the Board’s intention that all renovations to 

Hammarskjold, whether it be moving equipment from Superior, or putting new equipment 
into Hammarskjold, wouldn’t affect any academic opportunities for students. David Wright 
indicated he is not sure if all the equipment can be transferred, and a contractor/consultant 
would dispose of equipment in a responsible matter. 

Maddi Reppard Maddi Reppard shared her comments: 
• Maddi, a former McKenzie student, shared her thoughts of being a student at McKenzie 

that was a small school and had a large lot to play on with lots of trees and shade. Maddi 
couldn’t imagine going to a large elementary school such as the one considered for the 
Superior site, with such a small green space and feels that the school would be very 
intimidating for elementary students. 

• Maddie cannot believe that the Board would consider taking a new specialized tech high 
school built for 1000 students, and spending $3.5 million to take everything unsuitable out 
for 400-500 elementary students.  

• Maddie feels that high school is the most intense academic years and preparing students 
for university and the real world. High school is the critical years preparing students 
emotionally, socially and physically and guides students to their career paths.  

• Maddie indicated that Superior has a variety of experiences for students, where other 
schools don’t. 

• Maddie indicated if Superior is chosen, the students encourage Hammarskjold students to 
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bring their legacy, pride and spirit and suggested to rename the school Superior 
Hammarskjold. 

• Maddie suggested to choose the best building that will encourage students to grow and 
thrive in a modern day society that is competitive and ever changing in technology.  

• Maddie asked to please not forget about the high school students. 
Alyssa Lahti Alyssa Lahti shared her comments: 

• We are not fighting for the name Hammarskjold or the name Superior. It’s not the 
Gryphon’s or the Viking’s, not red and gold or blue, it’s the building. Alyssa feels that 
Superior is the building that will provide students with the best educational experience.  

• Alyssa shared her thoughts on the building:  lots of new and modern technology; 
broadcasting equipment to do announcements; a modern tech wing; lots of windows that 
let in natural light in the classrooms and even the gym.  

• In Alyssa’s opinion, that is why she thinks Superior should be the secondary school.   
Morgan Pientok Q: Morgan Pientok inquired with Hammarskjold 50 years old and Superior 7 years old, which 

school will last another 50 years and will that be part of the final decision? 
 
A: David Wright responded that when administration selected the two options for the north 

side, they did so in consultation with the plant department. The plant department indicated 
that both options were viable options. In the long term, if the Board maintains the building, 
Hammarskjold can last another 50 years.  

 
Dimitri 
Demetrakopoulos 

Dimitri Demetrakopoulos shared his comments on Hammarskjold supporting athletic excellence 
Dimitri’s comments are appended to the minutes as Appendix E.  
 
Dimitri also shared his comments on Hammarskjold supporting academic excellence. Dimitri’s 
comments are appended to the minutes as Appendix F.   

Gwen Foley Q: Gwen Foley inquired if the student survey was only sent to Grade 7 & 8 elementary 
students, Vance Chapman were the only students polled as St James and CD Howe only 
go to Grade 6? 

 
A: Bruce Nugent, indicated that is correct. 
 
Q: Gwen inquired if the Grade 6 students at CD Howe and St. James can be polled? 
 
A: The Chair indicated that could be a possibility. There are representatives from each of the 

schools present as ARC members. The Chair indicated that administration will consult with 
the ARC members at the next working meeting.  

 
Cheri Lappage • Cheri Lappage, part of the Choose Hammarskjold Committee, shared information that the 

group of concerned citizens started a petition to choose Option 2, specifically, that 
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Hammarskjold be chosen as the north side secondary school. 1191 people have joined the 
cause and signed the petition. Cheri Lappage indicated that the Choose Hammarskjold 
Committee will send the petition to all Trustees at the school renewal email address. Cheri 
Lappage respectfully requested that the petition be included in the minutes of the public 
meeting as part of the ARC process. 

• Cheri Lappage indicated that the committee has also collected 361 comments and that 
their committee believes the comments deserve attention and should be considered prior to 
making the final decision. Cheri Lappage provided a printed copy to enter in the public 
minutes of the north side renewal process. 

 
The document provided is appended to the minutes as Appendix G.  
 

Aiden Code Aiden Code shared his comments on the elementary school and the comments that have been 
made that the technology will go to waste if Hammarskjold is chosen. Aiden shared how 
technological adept his sister, age 9, is and felt that the technology would not be a waste on 
elementary students. Aiden reiterated that the technology will be moved to Hammarskjold if 
Option 2 is chosen. Aiden also shared that just because a building is big and scary, students 
have to be given their own choice. 
 

Kim Chase Kim Chase indicated that she has a child coming to Hammarskjold in Grade 9 and she has a 
student in Grade 11 at Superior. Kim gets both sides and passions about their own schools. 
Camaraderie is intense at Hammarskjold. At Superior, everything is top notch and the school 
has everything we need in today’s society to launch into to the work force and life.  
 
Q: Kim Chase inquired if Superior was only built seven years ago, why were the demographics 

not taken into consideration when Superior was built? Kids are used to the technology, and 
the vibrancy of the school. How can it be transported to Hammarskjold if it is chosen? 

 
A: David Wright responded that Superior was built with the best information the Board had at 

the time. The Board had the property and there was a need to build a new secondary school 
and the Board had the funding to build the school, so it was built. The intention isn’t to take 
away any opportunities from secondary students. Administration has done some work with 
cost consultants to see how to replicate the same academic experience at Hammarskjold.  

 
Q: Kim Chase inquired if the technology will be transferred to Hammarskjold if that option is 

chosen? 
 
A: David Wright indicated that as much as the Board is able to transfer technology, it will be 

transferred. The transition plan will bring the student and stakeholder voice as to what 
needs to be seen in the school. Administration has considered what they think is an equal or 
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better academic experience.  

 
Q: Kim Chase inquired how does that affect teachers? 
 
A: David Wright responded that class sizes are regulated by collective agreements, and a 

bigger school doesn’t mean bigger class sizes. With a critical mass of students, the Board 
can offer more sections of courses. For teachers, the Board has collective agreements that 
guide the number of teachers for the number of students. 

Jacquelyn Wheatley Jacquelyn Wheatley shared her comments as a proud Board employee and a parent of three 
students at CD Howe. Jacquelyn indicated that her kids want to go to Superior elementary but 
were not present to indicate that.  
• Jacquelyn acknowledged that the parents present were speaking with emotion and passion 

for their high school. This shows that the teachers and staff are doing their job to provide 
students with the best education possible. Jacqueline indicated that she is in no doubt that 
the teachers will continue to educate students. 

• Jacquelyn’s main concern is public education on the north side. Jacquelyn’s choice for 
Option for 2 is from her concern for the future of Lakehead Public Schools. The Board is in 
competition with the catholic board. To attract young families and keep their children in 
Lakehead Public Schools, the changes to Superior (as an elementary school) clearly show 
the benefits of Option 2 to do this as the changes are all things that will attract young 
families to Lakehead Public Schools. Many parents that Jacquelyn has spoken to, plan to 
move to their children to the catholic board. Jacquelyn indicated, as an employee, she feels 
the Board should be attracting students to Lakehead Public Schools. Option 2 does that. 
 

Paul Caccamo Paul Caccamo, President of OSSTF, indicated that it was not his intention to speak at the 
meeting, but rather wait until the delegations come to the Board. Listening to the conversation 
Paul felt compelled to come to the microphone and speak. Paul indicated that this really is a 
good news/bad news story. The good news is that OSSTF members have dealt with closures 7 
times and they are getting good at it. Paul indicated that the staff that are working prioritize to 
ensure that students have a positive educational experience. There is no answer as to which 
high school is better, neither is better, as each school is staffed with committed, caring adults 
who work tirelessly to provide programs. There may be schools that have programs better than 
the other, but these are not barometers for which the decisions should be made. OSSTF is 
pleased that the ARC committee is soliciting input. Paul asked that the ARC members, on an 
ongoing basis, be considerate of the fact that what OSSTF members do in each school is 
predicated on a positive student experience. OSSTF members will do everything possible and 
succeed in making the amalgamated schools the best in the system.  

Cheryl Silen Cheryl Silen shared a story on her experiences of growing up in Northern Ontario and attending 
a rural high school. Cheryl included information about her bus ride, number of students in the 
school, number of students in the graduating Grade 13 class, number of acres of the school, 
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and her experience in the swamp run that spanned 20 acres of the school. Outside of gym 
class, only ½ acre (of school property) may have been used by Cheryl. Cheryl indicated that 
this did not affect her high school education. Cheryl shared further information about her 
teachers and her education. Cheryl indicated, it’s not about the outside space, it’s about the 
school community. 
 

Joanne Waddington Joanne Waddington commented that people are focusing too much on the building. They are 
just buildings. Both will be merged together it has nothing to do with which school is better. 
Everyone will remain together.  
 

Laura Macgowan Laura Macgowan shared her comments that she is favour of Option 2. As a parent of a student 
that attends Woodcrest Public School, there are advantages of a large elementary school.  
 
Q: Laura Macgowan inquired with the number of renovations presented at Hammarskjold, 

what routine maintenance and painting costs would have been done regardless and not 
part of the renewal? What costs can be deducted from that (as routine costs)? 

 
A: David Wright responded that administration allocated approximately $3.1 million for 

renewal costs, and when administration spoke to the cost consultants, approximately 
$500,000 was moved to renovation costs. Part of the painting, replacing ceiling tiles, 
replacing lighting are what could be renovation costs. Approximately $500,000 was moved 
from school renewal to routine maintenance.  

 
Q: Laura Macgowan inquired if that gives a skewed opinion as to what the costs would be as 

ceiling and painting are not what we are talking about. Embedded in the large number is 
routine maintenance. 

 
A: David Wright indicated in two slides administration tried to highlight what the capital costs 

would be up front. With ongoing renewal costs regardless, there is a $2.5 million difference 
between the two options. 

  
Andrew Fiset Q: Andrew Fiset requested clarification on a couple of things: regarding technology and “state 

of the art” as that term is being thrown around. “State of the Art” means “at the time”. Nine 
years have passed, so we have new technology. If Option 2 is chosen, would the Board be 
spending money on upgrades or does it see putting “state of the art” technology in the 
renovations – if that is the case? 

 
A: David Wright responded “state of the art” is a tough term. In terms of putting fibre 

throughout Hammarskjold, likely the Board couldn’t put fibre throughout Hammarskjold 
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Q: Andrew Fiset inquired if the fibre works at Superior? 
 
A: David Wright responded that the fibre does work at Superior. 
 
The Moderator interjected and advised that this was not a conversation.  
 
Q: Andrew Fiset inquired if the Board is going top end with technology if Hammarskjold is 

chosen, or is the Board going to skimp? 
 
A: David Wright indicated the Board’s intention is not to skimp. Results can be achieved in 

different ways. The Board would like to offer one mega bite per second per student as a 
tech standard for access to WIFI. David Wright indicated you do not need fibre to do that. 

Brent Kelso Brent Kelso, a former Hammarskold student inquired about breadth of programming.  Brent 
wanted to remind those present at the meeting that Lakehead Public Schools Trustees have 
Guiding Principles when making decisions and Brent Kelso read aloud number 2 “We will invest 
in the future of the organization by focusing on innovation, engagement, partnerships, facilities 
and professional learning that support student success.” [2016-2017 Budget Guiding Principles] 
 
Brent Kelso indicated that back in February, the Director of Education stated this wasn’t about 
money and it wasn’t about buildings, it was about students and he spoke about the breadth of 
programming.  
 
Q: Brent Kelso inquired if the Board will we see an increase of program delivery and 

opportunities that is not seen here, but are offered in other parts of the province? What is 
the Board’s frequent delivery now compared to what the Board could have in the future in 
subject areas that aren’t touched on? Brent spoke about his interest and background in 
geography. For example, the Board doesn’t talk about earth sciences, GIS, etc. Is there a 
learner well-being framework and a program framework anticipating the kind of outcomes 
that will be seen from the renewal process? 

 
A: The Chair responded that when there is a critical mass of students, the Board is able to 

offer the breadth of programming including different options. When a student is able to take 
a course in semester 1 or semester 2, that provides options for students. The Board’s 
experience in the last couple of years, it has been difficult to offer courses to students. 
Critical mass timetabling works better for all students and provides an opportunity for 
students to take different courses. 

 
Q: Brent Kelso inquired if there is a program plan that looks at the future? 
 
A: The Chair responded that the Board is always doing program reviews. Course calendars 
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are sent out for input and administration receives feedback from students. That guides the 
Board in program review. With a critical mass of students, the Board can offer more 
courses. 

 
Warren Giertuga Warren Giertuga shared his comments that after the April 11 public meeting, there was a media 

report from the Board that said “We are not worried about the catholic board”. Warren indicated 
that “we should be very worried about the catholic board”. Warren indicated that the Board 
should be worried about the catholic board and if families decide to move students because of 
decisions that are made, that would be a big problem. Warren indicated that when enrolment 
drops, so does funding. That means jobs, including teachers, ssps, custodians, principals and 
superintendents. Warren indicated he has spoken to many elementary parents and the 
message is very clear, they will not send their students to Vance Chapman. Once kids enroll in 
the catholic system for elementary school, they will not come back to our system for secondary 
school. Warren provided distances to/from schools. 
 
The Moderator reminded the public that the ARC does not make the decision, the Board will 
make the decision.  
 

Lee Vaillant Lee Vaillant, a proud Viking alumni and a current teacher at Lakehead Public Schools shared 
her comments. Lee stated that she has taught at CD Howe, Agnew H. Johnston and at all 
secondary schools involved in the ARC process. Leigh indicated that she is currently teaching 
at Superior CVI. Leigh shared that when she first moved to Thunder Bay, she was offered a job 
as a teacher with the catholic board if she became a member of the catholic church. Leigh 
indicated she chose to wait for a job at Lakehead Public Schools.  
 
Leigh asked parents, colleagues and administration to remain united to keep students at 
Lakehead Public Schools, for without the students, “we no longer have jobs”. 
 

Ruth Bushby Ruth Bushby expressed her concerns about Option 1 and potential closure of Hammarskjold 
High School.  Ruth is an avid supporter of Lakehead Public Schools for the past 16 years. Ruth 
is believer of public education that provides inclusive education to a diverse population 
regardless of their religious background. Ruth is worried about the long term future of Lakehead 
Public Schools as more and more non catholic parents choose to send their students to the two 
catholic schools. If Hammarskjold is closed, the extremely valuable property must be offered to 
a competing Board. Both Lakeview and Selkirk sold to the catholic board for $1 each.  
 
Ruth Bushby shared the merits of Hammarsjold: centre of the north side; closer to feeder 
schools: Woodcrest, Ecole Gron Morgan and Algonquin; it’s location in an area that is 
experiencing a growth of young families: Woodcrest, Cherry Ridge, River Terrace subdivisions 
as well as the proposed Dawson Heights development.  Ruth expressed her concerns if the 
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catholic board chose to purchase Hammarskjold, more students would leave Lakehead Public 
Schools to attend a school more centrally located. Ruth shared information from the Fraser 
Institute Report that Hammarskjold is number one on average for the past five years of all 
Lakehead Public Schools high schools. Ruth suggested that by choosing Option 2, Lakehead 
Public Schools can keep its two most valuable properties: Hammarskjold as a high school and 
Superior as an elementary school. Ruth suggested that choosing Option 2 will mirror the south 
side renewal plan that is offered a new elementary school and retaining Westgate as the high 
school. Ruth suggested that this option will keep the Board competitive by retaining and 
attracting more students in the future.  

Anita Sakiyama Anita Sakiyama, a Hammarskjold parent, shared her comments on the SSSAA report posted on 
the website, in support of Option 2. Anita indicated that the report spoke about expanding 
opportunities if Hammarskjold is kept as the high school and the SSSAA reasons for that 
recommendation. Anita spoke about the numerous studies regarding the adverse effect of 
health on young people today because of lack of exercise and outdoor activities.  Anita 
suggested that we should promote and encourage physical activity as part of a well-rounded 
education program. Anita suggested encouraging a healthy body, healthy mind. Anita indicated 
that the Bubble at the college is being decommissioned and apparently there are a lot of 
elementary activities that take place there. Anita suggested to transfer some of those activities 
to Hammarskjold.  
 
Q: Anita inquired what is the consideration administration has given to points such as what 

she has spoken about be included in the report to Trustees? 
 
A: Heather Harris indicated that the SSSAA report will be included in the information gathered 

by the ARC and provided to Trustees. 
Tereza Biloski Tereza Biloski, a parent of a Hammarskjold special needs student shared her comments on. 

Hammarskjold as the number one choice: 
 
• Hammarskjold has a dual track and a large field that students can participate in many 

sports allowing them to be active, Superior does not have this advantage.  
• Central location of Hammarskjold as to feeder elementary schools, businesses and EMS.  
• Separate class rooms for Special Needs students that require different learning 

experiences.  
 
Tereza’s expressed her biggest concern, which is for special needs students attending 
Hammarskjold now. Superior doesn’t have separate classrooms for special needs students. 
Hammarskjold is located close to many businesses that offer coop placements to special needs 
students so that they are out in the work force and students can then be part of Thunder Bay’s 
future. Tereza indicated that special needs students require consistency and expressed her 
concern to not allow special needs students to be pushed aside as they once were. Tereza 
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suggested if Superior is chosen as the high school, special needs students will regress. Tereza 
suggested to choose Option 2, as the right choice. 

Matthew Jones Matthew Jones, a Hammarskjold graduating student his year, shared that most concerns from 
his peers are about pride and reputation and tradition.  
Q: Matthew inquired if someone could comment on the rebranding process and how tradition 

and culture and the intangibles of the schools will be taken into account? 
 
A: The Chair indicated that the Board has a policy of naming of new and consolidated schools 

and that will be part of the transition process. The transition committee will look at the 
feedback from a variety of stakeholders at that time. The transition committee is put in 
place once a decision has been made by Trustees. 

Lana Bresele Lana Bresele, a proud Lakehead Public Schools employee, and proud former Hammarskjold 
parent, commented on the amazing things that have taken place at the meeting. Lana 
expressed her pride for the parents and students coming up and sharing their experiences. 
Lana indicated, as a Board employee she has trust in the process. Lana also believes that once 
the message is made, students and parents will have the confidence to keep Lakehead Public 
Schools as their choice. Lana suggested that it is important to remember, regardless, of which 
secondary school students attend, they are receiving an excellent education. The students at 
Hammarskjold have not been at a disadvantage (in regards to technology). Lana shared that 
when the two secondary schools come together the Board will be so much stronger.  

Todd Plant 
 

Todd Plant indicated that he has emailed renewal@lakeheadschools.ca 
multiple times to offer opinions and concerns. Some emails were answered, some were not. 
Todd thanked administration for the emails that were answered. No emails were placed on the 
website for anyone else to read. Todd also indicated that he had provided input to the ARCs on 
both sides, Todd also indicated that no minutes were posted on either side before the public 
meetings. Todd indicated that he didn’t know what the long term plan for the Board is on the 
north side, and suggested if administration had asked for input before starting the renewal 
process, administration may have found a better place for some of the schools on the north 
side. Todd indicated that the plan does not care about home owners who may have bought 
near the new secondary school thinking it may last a few years or any other schools that may 
be closed. Todd suggested administration look at a long term future for the Board and 
suggested to keep to the plan. “Let us move into the future and not stay in the past based on 
school spirit alone”.  
 

Dimitri 
Demetrakopoulos 

David Wright addressed Dimitri Demetrakopoulos who was the next speaker in line by 
indicating to Dimitri about his last comments, that administration is proud of all Lakehead Public 
schools, its teachers, students, and support staff.  The process was not meant to pit one school 
against another and to suggest that one is school is the worst is completely disrespectful to 
everyone who works in that school and everyone who goes to that school. David Wright 

mailto:renewal@lakeheadschools.ca
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requested that if Dimitri Demetrakopoulos would like to speak in favour of one school, to focus 
on that and not disrespect another school. 
Dimitri Demetrakopoulis addressed parking and indicated that we have heard that parking is 
adequate at Superior and that there is parking across the road at Balsam Pit. Dimitri indicated 
he was at Superior with his son two days ago and the entire parking lot was full. They went up 
and down the parking lot and there was no room. There were half a dozen cars parked illegally. 
Dimitri indicated he heard the school was having an awards ceremony for 650 kids. After 
leaving, Dimitri drove past the Balsam Pit and the lot was basically empty. Dimitri indicated “to 
say that people will park at Balsam Pit, which is around the corner, down the block and across 
the road, it doesn’t happen”.  

Katherine Swerhun Katherine Swerhun shared additional comments on Superior CVI:  
• Superior CVI structure already has a third level.  
• Superior is ready for an expansion for the future, as taxpayer money has already been 

spent when building the third floor. The building requires just renovations and walls. The 
school can easily accommodate a few hundred more students.  

• Superior has room for a population of 1000 students and is currently at a population of 
under 700 students.  
 

Katherine indicated that Hammarskjold is a school from the 60s, some say is falling apart. 
There are extensive maintenance issues with the school. Bursting pipes releasing toxic fumes 
causing an evacuation of 600 students. Katherine indicated it is now confirmed there is 
asbestos in the walls and will have to be removed at an excessive cost.  
 
• According to Katherine, making Superior an elementary school is a huge waste of 

taxpayer’s money. Using $3.5 million to rip apart the best high school in the city, and 
northern Ontario has ever seen. Katherine wonders what administration is thinking.  

• Katherine suggested that Superior is attractive to International students, what will be said to 
them “that you don’t want them here?” 

• Katherine indicated that Superior has more parking spots then are required by the by-law, 
with overflow parking at Balsam Pit and Brent Park if necessary.  

• Katherine indicated that school green space is not necessary. Students can use the 
community green space around Superior. Trails and parks around Superior can be used 
and there are hills that students can run on, not just flat fields. Public trails, parks, fields, 
tennis courts, are all within walking distance.  

 
The Moderator interjected that Katherine should wrap it up.  
 
Katherine indicated that the outdoor aspect of Superior is for a high school, not an elementary 
school as the Ministry mandates.  
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Cheryl Silen  Cheryl Silen shared her comments: 

• It’s easy to compare Hammarskjold and Superior, as every point that is made, there can be 
made a counter point made as well. Every point has merit and is valid.  

The decision is not about: 
• whether elementary teachers want a new school, which could be built for $10 million dollars, 

not $35 million; 
• whether coaches want facilities on site, not across the road; 
• whether we fear a mass exodous to the already overcrowded other Boards; 
• more parking spaces; 
• whether students can get fast food for lunch, (which is against the Board policy of healthy 

eating); 
• whether students need to walk an extra 20 minutes to work or home at the end of the day. 
 
Cheryl indicated the decision is about what is best for students today, tomorrow and many 
years in the future. If Superior was converted to an elementary school it would be the most 
expensive elementary school in the province. Cheryl thinks that doesn’t sound like a reasonable 
use of taxpayers’ resources.  
 
Cheryl quoted the Lakehead Public Schools Vision Statement: “Your Children, Our Students, 
The Future”. According to Cheryl, those three points are at the very heart of the matter. Cheryl’s 
children rely on the Board to provide them with the very best education possible and to provide 
them with the tools they will require after they leave high school. Students need teachers who 
have all the resources that they need to teach in the modern world. Cheryl stated that for the 
future, “that is what this process is all about”.  
In Cheryl’s opinion, Option 1 is the only option that supports that vision of the future while 
meeting the Board’s mandate of fiscal responsibility and good environmental stewardship.  
 

Warren Giertuga Warren Giertuga commented that people have shared concerns regarding mold and asbestos 
at Hammarskjold and indicated that Hammarskjold was built in 1962. Warren also stated that  
Vance Chapman was built in 1958.   
 

Chris Swerhun  The Moderator read a comment provided by Chris Swerhun: 
The last meeting a parent said that investing money into Superior would be a waste of 
taxpayers dollars. I think a waste of tax payers dollars is to build an almost 30 million dollar high 
school with high tech state of the art equipment which is built into the infrastructure of the 
school and then spend millions to rip everything out… and no one gets to use it… Why?????? 
To save an old school that will cost millions jus to update it to standards.  
THAT IS A WASTE OF MONEY!!!!! 
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Katherine Swerhun Q: Katherine Swerhun inquired if Option 2 is chosen, what will happen to the wall of honour 

from Hillcrest High School and the stained glass that was so carefully moved from Hillcrest 
High School to Superior? Katherine indicated this must be retained and must placed in the 
front entrance of the school, the same as it was at Hillcrest and now Superior. 

A: The Chair responded as part of transition planning, the Board brings together staff, 
students and community members and they will help determine what the transition will look 
like. 

Anita Sakyama Q: Anita Sakiyama inquired about an operational item, in regards to the meeting held today, 
and the Board meeting on June 22nd and the final report, how quickly will the minutes get 
up on the website for people to view and comment on? Anita indicated that where she 
works, the process takes time. When is that date? When does administration have to have 
the report to Senior Admin before it goes to print and to Trustees?  

 
A: David Wright indicated that the final staff report is going to the Board on June 23rd. The 

Board’s by-laws indicate that the report must be provided to Trustees 72 hours in advance 
of the meeting.  

Katherine Swerhun Q: Katherine Swerhun inquired if Hammarskjold is prepared to give up the Viking and the 
Hammarskjold colours they are so proud of? Superior students have already been thinking 
of new mascots and new mascot colours when they amalgamate.  

 
A: The Moderator indicated that will be addressed through the transition committee once the 

decision has been made.  
Cheri Lapagge Q: Cheri Lapagge inquired about crowd flow, as there may be issues with 1400 students if 

Option 1 is chosen. Cheri inquired if there will be any extra consideration given to that and 
are there opportunities to build more exits? How will students get out of the building 
(Superior) if something happens?  

 
A: David Wright responded that there are fire code regulations and anything built will be built 

to code.  
Mike Judge Q: Mike Judge inquired if the Board goes with Vance Chapman as the elementary site, has 

there been any consideration to provide shop class opportunities that might be available if 
Superior is chosen? Lakehead Public Schools used to be good at motivating students to go 
into the shop programs and that started at the elementary level with the shops program. 

A: Heather Harris responded that administration hasn’t specifically spoke about locations as 
they are waiting for a decision to be made. It is something that administration is looking at. 

Joan Foster Q: Joan Foster requested a clarification of the process. Please provide exactly what happens 
and the timelines. How many options are presented and when do they (Trustees) have to 
make the decision? Or, are the students at Churchill correct in their statement that the 
decision has already been made, or is that their perception. Joan suggested that 
perception is reality. 
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Name Comment/Question 
A: David Wright indicated that the timeline is detailed in the initial staff report and on the 

website. This is the final public meeting for the north side ARC. The ARC has one more 
working meeting. The ARC does not write the report.  All of the feedback will be collated 
and included in final staff report. The final staff report will be prepared by administration 
and presented on June 23 along with all of the feedback. Trustees have the summer to 
consider the report along with all of the feedback received. In September there will be 
delegations scheduled on multiple evenings where stakeholders can speak directly to 
Trustees. That feedback will be collated and presented in the final staff report that will be 
presented to Trustees on October 4th. There will be one option on the north side and one 
option for the south side that will be included in the final staff report. Trustees will make the 
decision on October 4th.  

Final Comments The Chair thanked everyone for attending the final public meeting for the north side. The Chair 
indicated that administration would be disappointed if people weren’t passionate about their 
schools. Administration is proud of all schools. Lakehead Public Schools has the best students 
and amazing staff. Going forward we need to think about working together. When school 
communities work together, then we are offering the best programs for our students.  
 
The Chair expressed her appreciation for all of the comments.  
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